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Item 5.02 Departure of Directors or Certain Officers; Election of Directors; 
          Appointment of Certain Officers; Compensatory Arrangements of Certain 
          Officers. 
 
     (e) 
 
Reconciling Targets for Performance Option Grants with Previously Updated 
Financial Targets 
 
     On June 8, 2008, Willis Group Holdings Limited (the "Company") updated its 
financial targets for 2009 and 2010 in the event that it closed its acquisition 
of Hilb Rogal & Hobbs Company ("HRH") to Adjusted EPS of $3.15 to $3.25 and 
Adjusted Operating Margin of 24% for 2009, and Adjusted EPS of $4.05 to $4.15 
and Adjusted Operating Margin of 27% for 2010. In light of the fact that the 
transaction has now closed, on October 21, 2008 the Compensation Committee of 
the Board of Directors of the Company voted to approve and adopt these 
performance targets for 2009 and 2010 as the performance targets contained in 
the option grants made on May 6, 2008, to its senior executive officers under 
the Willis Group Holdings Limited 2008 Share Purchase and Option Plan (the "2008 
Plan"). As provided in the 2008 Plan, in determining whether these targets have 
been achieved, the Compensation Committee may make adjustments to take into 
account, among other things, extraordinary transactions and mergers. Because the 



transaction closed earlier than expected, rather than adjusting the targets for 
2008 the Compensation Committee has agreed that the financial targets should 
stay the same but be based on results for the Company exclusive of HRH. 
 
     As previously reported, for each of the next three years, subject to the 
optionee being in the employment of the Company or any of its subsidiaries at 
each respective date, these options will be deemed earned if the Company 
achieves certain financial targets. One-half of the award is earned against an 
Adjusted EPS target and one-half is earned against an Adjusted Operating Margin 
target, in each case reflecting those advised by the Company. Specifically, 
these revised financial targets are as follows: for 2008, one-sixth is earned if 
Adjusted EPS is at least $2.85, and one-sixth is earned if Adjusted Operating 
Margin is at least 24%; for 2009, one-sixth is earned if Adjusted EPS is at 
least $3.15, and one-sixth is earned if Adjusted Operating Margin is at least 
24%; and for 2010, one-sixth is earned if Adjusted EPS is at least $4.05, and 
one-sixth is earned if Adjusted Operating Margin is at least 27%. Adjusted EPS 
or Adjusted Operating Margin-based options not earned for 2008 or 2009 may be 
earned nonetheless if the corresponding Adjusted EPS or the Adjusted Operating 
Margin target for 2010 is achieved. Options remaining unearned are forfeited. 
 
This discussion includes references to non-GAAP financial measures as defined in 
Regulation G of SEC rules. We present such non-GAAP financial measures, as we 
believe such information is of interest to the investment community because it 
provides additional meaningful methods of evaluating certain aspects of the 
Company's operating performance from period to period on a basis that may not be 
otherwise apparent on a GAAP basis. These financial measures should be viewed in 
addition to, not in lieu of, the Company's condensed consolidated financial 
statements. 
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